
 

 

As you may know, both Interagency Institutes programed for 2020 were cancelled due to the COVID-19 pandemic.  
Unfortunately, for the spring and for the fall Institute, the participants from all five federal agencies had already been 
nominated, the program schedule planned, and most of the faculty committed prior to the cancellations.  A copy of the 
memorandum from Dr. Richard Thomas, President, Uniformed Services University of the Health Sciences, announcing 
cancellation of the 136th Interagency Institute programmed for September is included on page 4 of this newsletter. 

The other final, fateful impact on the Institute is that USU has cancelled funding beyond September 2020.  Mr. 
McCaffery, ASDHA, confirmed the decision to eliminate the Interagency Institute in correspondence to an Institute 
supporter on September 1st.  Evidently, this was in response to DoD requirements to make major expenditure          
reductions.  We have only been under the umbrella of the university since 2013 when I agreed to move the Institute  
to USU, following its long relationship with me and The George Washington University.  I felt that for the long term 
USU would be an appropriate and stable academic home, however, the university selected the Institute as one of the 
programs not to be funded as I was told, “Last In, First Out.” 

With the many ongoing financial and organizational issues and further contemplation about when Janet and I should 
withdraw from our roles with the Institute, it was with mixed feelings that I resigned from my part-time position at 
USU with effect from August 16, 2020. 

I have told President Thomas that I am available to consult with him about restarting the Institute if funding is         
guaranteed, but that depends on many and multiple factors beyond my control.  He has been “a strong supporter of 
the value of the Institute and appreciates its remarkable history of over a half century of preparing officers for leader-
ship roles in the MHS” and expressed his desire to reestablish The IAI perhaps as soon as spring or fall 2021.  I believe 
the strengths of the Interagency Institute include sessions and group work that address: 
• National and federal issues related to health and health care, 
• Global issues impacting public health and our society, and 
• Interagency networking, relationships and collaboration to increase communications, mutual respect and           

expansion of services across health care systems.   
These are important topics for senior leaders to understand and consider in their current and future roles. 

My main purpose in this newsletter is to let you know how much I appreciate your outstanding support of the Institute 
and your personal friendships.  Thank you.  

On reflection, it surprised me to realize that my relationship with you and many of our ‘permanent faculty’ goes back 
to 1984 when I was invited to take on the role of Director.  There have been almost 4,000 alumni during these past 36 
years.  It is most impressive that they have maintained the strong and active alumni association that was founded in 
1953. 

I am very proud of what we have accomplished together.  Over time, the Institute has received consistent plaudits 
from the participants and they often remark that it is the best professional development program the have attended in 
their career.  

In closing, I want to emphasize that I could not have achieved any of the successes with the Institute without the     
outstanding support - academic, administrative and professional – from my wife, Janet.  It has truly been an enjoyable 
and stimulating team effort. 

(continued on page 3) 
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Well, it’s been a very interesting year and we have missed a couple of Interagency Institutes and participant and  
alumni dinners.  These important learning opportunities and social events have persisted for decades and we have 
really missed not having either one.   

The COVID-19 pandemic has however shown us that we can continue to learn, and in some cases innovate, in the 
most demanding and harsh medically challenging environments that we have seen in our lifetimes.  Our alumni are 
truly leaders across the federal agencies and are deeply involved in all facets of the response to the pandemic.  From 
the DoD, to the Veterans Affairs, to Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, to local and national government level 
offices, graduates of the Interagency Institute for Federal Health Care Executives are working around the globe on the 
COVID-19 pandemic. 

Dr. Southby’s message about financial constraints and termination of the Interagency Institute in its traditional        
format was unexpected.  I am certain that many members will want to follow up with him, President Thomas, and   
our Surgeons General regarding the value of the educational experience to us individually and as a group and how  
important we think the IAI experience is for future senior federal health leaders.  Please think about how we may 
come together to influence the current leadership to continue the support for the IAI!  If you have ideas, please let  
me know how if I or anyone else on the board can be of assistance .  [See page 6 for names and email addresses] 

American Hospital Association (AHA) Federal Health Care Executive Special Achievement Award:  Congratulations  
to Jennifer Koget, a graduate of the 135th Interagency Institute, selected as the 2019 recipient!  This annual award  
recognizes a federal career health care executive who has provided distinguished service through singularly significant 
leadership or innovative achievements that have contributed substantially to the mission of the federal health care 
system.  Jennifer was nominated by Dr. Lucille Beck and selected from a field of highly accomplished colleagues.  She 
serves as VA’s National Program Manager Fisher House & Family Hospitality Program.  Again, congratulations to       
Jennifer! 

Electronic Resources:  The FHCEIAA website has been revitalized.  This allows us to project our purpose, needs, goals 
and objectives as well as post updates, maintain connections, collaborate and respond to one another much easier.  
You can locate us by name search or through our direct link: http://www.fhceiaa.org/. 

Membership:  Please consider becoming a member of the FHCEIAA if you have not already done so.  This commitment 
assures the maintenance of essential connectivity and collaborative wisdom to maximize our resourcefulness and 
effectiveness.  Additional noteworthy opportunities for members include receiving the newsletter and the ability for 
dependent children or grandchildren being able to apply for one of two $1,500 FHCEIAA scholarships as well as    
members being able to apply for a $2,000 professional development scholarship.  Contact CAPT (ret) Gayle Dolecek at 
gjdolecek@verizon.net for further details. 

Annual Business Meeting:  Due to COVID-19 and the decision to hold the AMSUS Annual Meeting virtually, we will not 
have an annual breakfast meeting for the Alumni Association.   

129th AMSUS Annual Meeting, 6—10 December:  Through a virtual platform, attendees will experience engaging live 
and pre-recorded panels, live interaction for continuing education opportunities, pre-recorded breakout sessions with 
live Q&A, pre-recorded poster presentations, and a virtual exhibit hall.  To participate, register at 
https://www.amsus.org/events/annual-meeting-2/. 

Administrative Remarks:  As FHCEIAA has transitioned to email notifications, please confirm that CAPT (ret) Dolecek’s 
e-mail address is in your contacts list to assure receipt of alumni communications.  It is also necessary to keep your 
personal email address up to date with him.  

As always, we look to tap into the energy and enthusiasm of our highly respected alumni for fresh ideas on how to 
advance our organization.  If you are interested in serving as a board member, kindly send an email to me at 
thad.sharp@outlook.com or to CAPT (ret) Dolecek.   

It is an honor and I am humbled to serve as your president.  Enjoy the upcoming fall and winter seasons and I look 

https://nam02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.fhceiaa.org%2F&data=02%7C01%7C%7C47fed717e36f49a0681f08d6b2b9cccc%7C84df9e7fe9f640afb435aaaaaaaaaaaa%7C1%7C0%7C636892908402416559&sdata=nHKsE1nycRTS44x2rFmP6PnxhvXn26bH2h5zgJTGPi8%3D&reserve
mailto:gjdolecek@verizon.net
https://www.amsus.org/events/annual-meeting-2/
mailto:thad.sharp@outlook.com
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forward to keeping in touch through email or the website.  God bless, be well, and wishing you all the best!  

Thad J. Sharp 
President, FHCEIAA 

This cartoon was presented to Dr. Richard Southby by LCol Andrew Currie 

on July 18, 2020.  Perhaps three generations is a slight exaggeration! 

(Letter from the Director continued from page1)  

 
Again, thank you. 

Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
Richard F. Southby, PhD (Med), FFPH, FRSPH, FCHSM, FCLM (Hon) 
Director (1984 – 2020) 
Interagency Institute for Federal Healthcare Executives/Health Leaders  
southby@gwu.edu   /   (202) 253-9195 
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It may be necessary, for financial reasons, to distribute future newsletters by email.  Therefore, current email  

addresses of all alumni are needed.  Email addresses are needed for the following life members.  Please     

submit to Gayle Dolecek, Treasurer, FHCEIAA, at gjdolecek@verizon.net. 

 

   

 

Adamski Joanne R. 

Adkison Jerry B. 

Alexander David G. 

Allen Gary W. 

Amick Robert M. 

Anderson Alfred S. 

Angelo Ralph R. 

Arndt Judith E. 

Arthur Donald C. 

Ashbaugh Richard R. 

Bacaner Tobias 

Baker Gary L. 

Baker Theresa S. 

Baldauf G. W. 

Baldwin Jeffrey W. 

Barbera Raymond T. 

Bauer Richard 

Beadle Annette 

Beatty, III Earl 

Beck Roger A. 

Biddle Harold H. 

Bingham Elmer L. 

Blasser Edward F. 

Bloom Anne W. 

Bolton Shirley A. 

Booth John A. 

Brady Robert E. 

Bralliar Max B. 

Branche Robert F. 

Briccetti Albert B. 

Brodt William 

Broskey Richard D. 

Brown James E. 

Brown, Jr. D. Earl 

Brutsche Robert L. 

Buechel D. R. 

Caldwell Andrea B. 

Calhoun Jerome 

Calhoun  
Jamison 

Stephanie 

Callison Myrna 

Campanaro Joan M. 

Carson Amelia 

Chapman, Jr. Thomas H. 

Chong Vernon 

Christian Elgin R. 

Christianson Paul B. 

Cirone Salvatore M. 

Civjan Simon 

Coates Donald D. 

Cooper James M. 

Corsaro Clyde H. 

Culley James R. 

Cunningham Michael P. 

Dault-Turco Judith A. 

Davis Charles H. 

Dawe-Gillis Cecelia M. 

DeLaPena Erlinda 

Dean Norman A. 

DeGoes John J. 

Derstine H. W. 

Dick Earl P. 

Dinh Anthony T. 

Dischner Catherine 

Draude, Sr. Joseph A. 

Driskill, Jr. Thomas M. 

Dunlow Susan 

Dunn John N. 

Dunn Michael A. 

Edwards Robert P. 

Emerine Ollie B. 

Engelman David R. 

Engstrom Christine A. 

Etzenbach John W. 

Evans Richard L. 

Fahres Thomas 

Fauver, Jr. Howard E. 

Fisher Ben 

Fitzgerald, Jr. John E. 

Flesh Lawrence H. 

Forman Michael S. 

Fox Leana A. 

Frahm John A. 

Frank Lori S. 

Fritsch Jeffrey 

Fronefield Helen P. 

Gallagher Kevin L. 

Garbowski Mary A. 

Gaul Mark P. 

George Melissa A. 

Gibbs Stephen D. 

Gilliam, Jr. Frank H. 

Ginn Richard 

Glick Dean F. 

Goff James A. 

Goodman Thaddious 

Gorsuch George E. 

Gottlieb Harold J. 

Greathouse David G. 

Gregg, Jr. Bruce P. 

Greenhalgh Walter M. 

Grimes Donn A. 

Gunning Rodney L. 

Handrigan Michael T. 

Hartley Rosanne I. 

Hauser Robert S. 

Hayden Joseph B. 

Heberling Dennis D. 

Henderson Rebecca R. 

Hennessy Gordon 

Henrikson Ronald A. 

Holihan Francis L. 

Hopper Richard 

Hurt Dorene 

Hutchison Gordon L. 

Johnson Dennis H. 

Johnson Sally C. 

Jones Kenneth R. 

Karrat Victoria J. 

Kaufman Paul 

Kavaler Florence 

Kavanagh Timothy P. 

Kelley Patricia 

Kepley T. A. 

Kerchief Karl R. 

Kleiman Jacob M. 
List continued on page 6 
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 Klotsko John A. 

Knight Leslie A. 

Koeniger Mark A. 

Konchan Carol L. 

Labow Joel C. 

Lahman Ellen R. 

Lakey Gene A. 

Langely Ann 

Layland David H. 

Lewis, Jr. George E. 

Lischak Michael W. 

Lupo Martha C. 

Macer Dan J. 

Makarevich Robert 

Martin Kathleen F. 

Mason Rolan L. 

McFarling David A. 

McKenzie Robin T. 

McKown Frances C. 

McLean, Jr. Donald A. 

McNair Floyd L. 

McPherson Joanne 

McQuillan John R. 

Melchiorre, Jr. Joseph E. 

Melendez Rodrigo C. 

Michael Joseph B. 

Miller Dewey R. 

Mitchell Jimmy R. 

Molnar Albert C. 

Moloff Alan L. 

Moon John M. 

Moore Leonard L. 

Morgan J. A. 

Murphy Terrence S. 

Murray Kelly A. 

Murray Scott 

Neeley Frances L. 

Nelson Frank L. 

Nice Frank J. 

Nice Paul W. 

Nickerson Lois E. 

Noury Paul G. 

Obits Catherine A. 

Ockert Carroll A. 

Ogden John E. 

Omer Laura 

Park Gloria K. 

Parke Robert C. 

Parker Gerald W. 

Parsons George W. 

Perry Mark J. 

Peters, Jr. John J. 

Pletcher Eugene V. 

Plugge, IV Frederick W. 

Pommer, Jr. Matthew 

Porter Patricia A. 

Powell Darryl H. 

Ratliff Robert W. 

Read Margaret M. 

Rehorst Eric D. 

Renaux Marcia A. 

Richardson Guy B. 

Riley Terrence L. 

Risk Donald L. 

Rivera Pedro N. 

Roadman, II Charles H. 

Rohrbough Frank G. 

Roudebush James G. 

Rowan John R. 

Sanchez-Way Ruth 

Sanders Thomas J. 

Seeley Sam 

Shapiro Stephen R. 

Sheehan Lona A. 

Sherrard Marcia J. 

Shigley Ellie M. 

Sidoff Steven L. 

Siewertsen Alan V. 

Singer Timothy J. 

Sloan Alexander 

Smith William B. 

Smout Jay C. 

Soltys Anthony W. 

Speros James M. 

Staples Lola R. 

Steel Kenneth F. 

Stephenson John R. 

Stover William 

Stucker, Jr. Fred J. 

Swetonic Marjorie A. 

Swierenga Donald J. 

Swindall Victor A. 

Takafuji Ernest T. 

Tan Regina L. 

Taylor E. L. 

Taylor Darryl L. 

Tepper Dennis 

Torrie Ian D. 

Trawick Jack S. 

Tuddenham Margaret O. 

Urner Christfrie J. 

Walker, III E. Yancey 

Warren Phyllis I. 

Weatherington Lisa D. 

Wilson Byron L. 

Wilson Don 

Woodard, Jr. George S. 

Wyatt Edward P. 

Yang William N. 

Yap Glenn A. 

Yerkes Sandra A. 

Young Benjamin C. 

Zarkowsky John D. 

Ziaya Paul R. 

Zbogar Michela M. 

FHCEIAA Officers 
 

President  
Thad Sharp      

thad.sharp@outlook.com 
 

1st Vice President 
John Mammano 

john.j.mammano.mil@mail.mil 
 

2nd Vice President 
Kathryn Sapnas 

aesara2217@gmail.com 
 

Secretary 
Jim Kile 

jkile14@gmail.com 
 

Treasurer 
Gayle Dolecek  

gjdolecek@verizon.net 
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With appreciation to  

LCol Andrew Currie, former 

Health Services Attaché,  

Canadian Defence Liaison Staff 

(Washington), Canadian Armed 

Forces & alumnus of the132nd 

Interagency Institute. 
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ADDRESS SERVICE REQUESTED 

A Book Review - Taming Your Stupid Monster by Barry Wolcott, M.D. * 

Everyone makes decisions daily.  Some are significant and impactful while others are inconsequential  in the 
scheme of life.  Many decisions are made thoughtfully in a deliberate manner while others are made in the spur of 
the moment while distracted and/or in the heat of the moment.  The author intends to help the reader avoid 
making a potentially stupid decision that could have unintended serious consequences or embarrassment –      
professional and/or personal. 

Barry Wolcott, M.D., shares personal experiences and professional understanding in this book.  He presents a 
practical approach to making appropriate decisions and responses in a deliberate manner whatever the circum-
stance.  One goal is to help the reader develop a skill set to recognize when a    stupid decision is about to be 
made.  In the beginning, he describes the “stupid monster” that lives within and then “butt bites” (unintended 
consequences) when a less-than-appropriate decision is made.  He identifies ways for readers to recognize their 
physical responses as a “pre-stupid warning.”  These are called tells or warning barks of the guard dog.   

Certain personality traits and behaviors that effect the decision-making process are summarized along with traps 
that may disrupt the process.  Then, techniques for an easy-to-use decision-making analysis are presented as 
guidelines to help avoid making potentially stupid decisions.  Successful decision-making requires an on-going 
analysis of the quality of your decisions, over time, along with ongoing evidence-based actions to improve your 
process. 

Dr. Wolcott cites many practical examples, case studies and exercises to facilitate better decisions.  He discusses 
these from the viewpoint of making personal decisions and how to examine and react to the decisions of others. 

Humorous, inciteful, and a good read for leaders at any level. 
 

* Discussion with the author was scheduled as a session for the 136th Interagency Institute for Federal Health Leaders. 


